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Present:  Classified:        Alma Cardenas, John Christensen, Mercy Pono, Teresina Steffes

   Faculty:            Lee Brelie, Vern Cromartie, Joe Ledbetter, Rick Ramos, Wendy 

                            Williams

  Management:    Carol Maga, Ellen Smith, McKinley Williams

  Students:           Tim Schulze

  Absent:              Ken Blustajn, Joyce Edwards, Mariles Magalong 

  Guests:              Brett Abel, Linda Cherry, Tim Clow, Bruce King   

1.
Call to Order - The meeting was called to order by Chair, Mercy Pono at 2:36 p.m.
CONSENT AGENDA - ACTION ITEMS

2.
Approval of Agenda - The agenda was approved. 

3.
Approval of Minutes from February 13, 2008 - The minutes were approved with the correction of adding Teresina Steffes to the absent list.

NONCONSENT AGENDA - ACTION ITEMS

4.  
Foundation Grant Augmentations - Mack addressed the Council with the new guidelines recommended by the Foundation Board.  The Contra Costa College Foundation Board (CCCFB) has expressed concern about wanting to spread the money to as many departments as possible.  The board has requested justification should College Council decide to grant one department $10,000 or more.  The CCCFB will generously give the college a total of $50,000, as they have done for the past few years, to disperse among as many departments as possible.  In the past, we have used a $3,000 limit but the college budget committee recommended elimination of the limit.  There was some question as to what the money may be used for.  Linda explained it is a one-time use of budget augmentation funds for equipment or supplies that cannot be afforded through the regular budget process.  Carol mentioned that since not all departments are eligible for instructional equipment monies and since we are not going to receive additional instructional equipment monies this year, the foundation grant augmentation money is available to all departments.  The minimal instructional equipment monies we will receive this year are already allocated to past obligations such as grand piano contracts, maintenance of planetarium, maintenance of microscopes, software licenses, etc.  There was further discussion about the program review process and how it ties into budget requests.  Tim Schulze asked if College Council is able to review the applications for the foundation grant augmentations.  Mack explained the budget committee, which is a sub-committee of the College Council, reviews the applications and brings their decisions to College Council.  After some discussion, and input from Teresina and John who part of 
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the budget committee, the Council decided to institute a limit of $5,000.00 for this year's requests.  The Council voted to change number 6 of the General Guidelines Application for Budget Augmentation on the Annual Unit Plans for 2008-09 to read as follows:



6.  The amount requested cannot exceed $5,000.  Please submit 



one request per unit only.  


Management:  yes; Faculty:  yes; Classified:  yes; Student:  yes

5.
Education Plan - First Read
6.
Facilities Plan - First Read

Mack addressed both of these items together.  Hard copies were distributed to College Council members.  Mack said both documents were being submitted to the March 26, 2008 Governing Board.  Mack reported that the master plan includes a new classroom building, with all smart classrooms, that will replace the Liberal Arts Building, a new Student Association Building, and a new student plaza between the SA and new Student Services Center.  The plan also includes a Science and Allied Health Building to include all of our sciences and health programs.  All of these new projects will be paid from the Measure A 2006 bond funds.  However, we hope state funds night be available to augment bond funds.  We are hoping to include the creek into the design of the new SA Building.  There is also a grant underway to restore the creek with the Urban Creek Council that will help us beautify our campus.  There was some discussion about moving our graduation to the amphitheatre.   Mack continued to report that we have some money gained from the interest off of the 2002 Measure A bond funds.  With these monies, we will be installing an HVAC system in the Biology building, a perimeter fence and path of travel between the CTC and new student services building.  These projects are not listed in the facilities plan.  Mack said we would like to have a presence in the Pinole/Hercules area in the near future.  We are continuing to pursue the armory space adjacent to our campus.  Possible options for this space would be to move our automotive department there, or buildings and grounds, or build housing for our international students. The City of San Pablo is very interested in our frontage road property (El Portal Drive) and in exchange they would give us the El Portal School property adjacent to the campus.  If this exchange occurs, we would have to move our athletic fields to the El Portal school site.  Since the City of San Pablo has limited recreational facilities, we would jointly build a facility to serve our students and the residents of San Pablo.  This would be part of the property exchange.  Mack continued to report that the three college presidents will be meeting on the allocation of the 286 million from the 2006 Measure A bond.  Mack will be lobbying for CCC's share as we have additional seismic issues to take into consideration with our planning and building costs.  We will also try to maximize our allocated bond monies by lobbying the state for seismic retrofit monies.  Joe asked what the approximate costs were for the new students services building.  It is estimated the
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costs are around 8 million thus far.  There was some discussion about capacity load as we are trying to reduce our square footage on the campus.  We will take into consideration Middle College High School when looking at our capacity load.  We will most likely have to elongate our schedule to ensure all of our classrooms are used in the afternoons.  We lost a lot of FTES when the concurrent enrollment rules changed with the PE courses.  We now have to grow productively and efficiently.  Mercy said we will vote on both the Educational Master Plan and the Facilities Plan at next month's meeting, April 9, 2008.  

7.  
Accreditation Self-Study - Carol's office distributed the final draft for a first read.  Carol reminded members of the College Council that they are the steering committee for the self-study.  College Council designated specific subcommittees to write specific standards of the self-study.  This version is now on the website.  Joe asked what we anticipate as our weaknesses in the accreditation process.  Carol replied that our SLO's process is not complete, as we have not brought them through the assessment phase yet.  We are further along than other colleges but the accreditation team will focus on this area.  They will also be looking at our recommendations from the last visit and our mid-term report.  A couple of those recommendations were integrating our planning process with the budget process and establishing better working relationships with the district office.  We feel we have made significant strides in these areas.  Carol continued to report that the federal government has now become a monitoring agency to the accreditation commission to ensure the accreditation guidelines are adhered to closely.  The federal government is able to become the "watch dog" as they are body that distributes grants and special funds to community colleges.


Mack strongly encouraged everyone to read the document.  After some brief discussion, it was decided that a few more hard copies would be printed and distributed to the division offices for employees to check out and read at their convenience.  Carol announced that all changes should be sent to Mary Healy in her office.  


There was some discussion about the graphs in the first part of the document (pages 12 and 13).  Wendy will work with Tim in trying to update the graphs and adding the Fall and Spring 2007 semesters data.  


INFORMATION/DISCUSSION

8.
Activities for Collaboration of Constituency Groups - Mercy addressed this topic as the conversation started in the last meeting.  Some more discussion ensued.  Linda Cherry mentioned that Local 1 would like to have a mutual respect clause in their contract.  There was some discussion about respect among the constituency groups.  It was agreed that students need to be placed first on the hierarchal chart.  It was suggested that a special College Council be devoted to this topic.  Wendy suggested that the Nexus program be reinstated.  Teresina mentioned the lack of communication seems to cause 

College Council

Page 4

March 12, 2008

problems that may be avoided with open conversation.  We are all working together with the same end product.  Mack said he feels there is a lack of understanding in communication when a final decision is made that may not be well received by everyone.  It comes down to a matter of trust.  Mack also mentioned the favorable responses from CCC employees in the recently published climate survey.  

9.  
Remodel and Other Measure A Activities - Mack addressed these in # 5 and #6 above.

10.
Budget Update - Mariles was not present to address this item.

11.  
Reports from Constituency Groups - Mercy reported that 19 from CCC were present at the Chancellor Chats.  Friday, April 18th is reserved for Spa Day sponsored by the classified.  


Mack reported that April 25th will be the Staff Appreciation barbeque.  All offices will be closed from 12:00 to 1:30 p.m.  

12.
Announcements - Linda Cherry reported on the promising phone call she received from an El Cerrito man who is willing to bequeath 1 to 2 million dollars to the Foundation.  The donation would be mostly in real estate but the donor would like to have the money go towards scholarships for CTE students.  

Mack announced this Saturday, March 15th will be the 8th Annual Women's History program in the Knox Center at 3:00 p.m.  Ten women will be honored from our service area.  

13.
Adjournment - The meeting was adjourned at 5:18 p.m.


Next Meeting:  Wednesday, April 9, 2008

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President

